Association of Reformed Theological Seminaries 
Board of Directors Meeting Minutes / Birmingham, Alabama
October 18, 2016
Present Members
Glenn Waddell, Birmingham Theological Seminary
John Battle, Western Reformed Seminary
Joey Pipa, Greenville Presbyterian Theological Seminary
Randy Schlichting, Metro Atlanta Seminary
Dennis Bennet, Metro Atlanta Seminary
Andrew Zeller, Sangre de Cristo Seminary
Mark Allison, Geneva Reformed Theological Seminary
Dominic Aquila, New Geneva Seminary
Mark House, New Geneva Seminary
Chris Hanna, Puritan Reformed Theological Seminary

Present Affiliate Members
Frank Smith, Tyndale International University
Peter Yim, Tyndale International University
Maynard Koerner, Heidelberg Theological Seminary
Bob Gonzales, Reformed Baptist Seminary
Kyle Hauck, Reformed Baptist Seminary
Rex Semrad, Covenant Baptist Theological Seminary
Dan Divito, Covenant Baptist Theological Seminary
John Miller, Covenant Baptist Theological Seminary
Ken Talbot, Whitefield Theological Seminary
Jim Bearss, Universidad Seminario Reformado Latinamericano
 
ARTS Commission on Accreditation Members
Steve Adamson, Executive Director for ARTS COA
Thad James, Birmingham Theological Seminary
Ben Shaw, Greenville Presbyterian Theological Seminary
Lewis Young, Public Representative
Visitors
Greg Wilbur, New College Franklin
Meeting Minutes
Andrew Zeller welcomed everyone and called the meeting to order.
Glenn Waddell provided a brief facility orientation and Wi-Fi network information.
Andrew Zeller asked for approval of the meeting agenda and it was unanimously approved. He also asked for each member, affiliate member, and guest to introduce themselves. 
Chris Hanna opened the meeting with a short meditation from 1 Samuel 1 and prayer.
Acting on behalf of the ARTS COA, Ben Shaw awarded Birmingham Theological Seminary their ten year reaffirmation certificate. Thad James welcomed Metro Atlanta Seminary as the newest member school to ARTS, as well as Tyndale International University, Heidelberg Theological Seminary, and Universidad Seminario Reformado Latinamericano as the newest affiliate member schools to the association. 
Dr. Steve Suits and Dr. Thad James were approved for a second three year term on the ARTS-COA.
John Battle gave the board an update on the recent developments regarding the need for a new facility to house Western Reformed Seminary, due to a fire earlier in the year. 
On behalf of the ARTS COA, Thad James reported on the 2016 ARTS-COA meeting minutes. He also pointed out that 2016 marks the second year of using the eleven COA Standards of Accreditation for member school assessments. Thad said the COA believes the member schools can improve their annual reporting to conform more closely to the standards. 
A motion was made by Joey Pipa to accept the ARTS COA meeting minutes report and seconded by Chris Hanna. The motion passed with a unanimous vote. 
Steve Adamson gave the board his annual report as ARTS COA Executive Director. See the ARTS-BOD Agenda for details. Glenn Waddell made a motion to approve the Executive Director’s report; Chris Hanna seconded the motion. It was unanimously approved.
The financial report was given by Steve Adamson -see agenda for details. Joey Pipa made a motion to approve the report and Mark Allison seconded the motion. The motion passed unanimously. 
Discussion did take place regarding the fee structure for member schools. A motion was made by Randy Schlichting to accept the following proposal and seconded by Joey Pipa.
Move to a single invoicing schedule of January 1 with a net 90 days payment of March 31. If a school has an unpaid balance by the time of the annual meeting in October the Commissioners may move to issue a formal notation of failure to comply with ARTS-COA accreditation requirements.   
The motioned passed unanimously. 
Frank Smith and Peter Yim gave the board an overview of Tyndale International University.
[bookmark: _GoBack]Steve Adamson informed the board that there is one member school that has a number of infractions with regards to their 2016 annual report and that the ARTS-COA will be issuing a letter of notation giving a timeframe in which notation items must be resolved. 
New Business
Steve Adamson pointed out that student enrollment in ARTS member schools is down by 10.3% from last year. A discussion followed as what possible causes may be linked to the drop in numbers.
Dr. Harry Reeder, Pastor of Briarwood Presbyterian Church, host church of the 2016 ARTS BOD meeting, suggested the following reasons for the decrease in enrollment.
1. A low public appreciation for seminary education 
2. Changes in ordination policies and procedures
3. Declining emphasis on discipleship and evangelism
4. Move toward accreditation of teachers and not institutions
Dr. Reeder mentioned the need to rethink and reintroduce an apprentice program as a possible solution to the issues surrounding lower enrollments in theological education.
Chris Hanna shared fund development ideas with the board.
Randy Schlichting discussed Metro Atlanta Seminary’s church based model of seminary education.
Mr. Eric Johnson, an attorney in the Birmingham, led a discussion on the latest legal and regulatory activities and their potential impact on ARTS member and affiliate member schools.
Mr. Lewis Young briefed the meeting on ARTS2018 planned Scottish and English Reformation Study Tour. The tour is not for fundraising, instead, focusing on developing closer bonds of fellowship between ARTS schools and potentially their constituents.
OLD BUSINESS
Steve Adamson briefed the meeting on the following items.
1) ARTS group health insurance is not feasible. Insurance companies will not work with associations that cross State borders.
2) ARTS group college management system is not available as vendors will only work with individual schools not consortiums.
3) Maintaining a list of changing State regulations regarding online education requirements across the nation is a large task.
4) ARTS articles of incorporation are in the proper form for 501c3. Should ARTS move in that direction, it can use the 1023EZ form (2 pages and $275) if and when it decides to take this path.
CLOSING ITEMS
ARTS 2017 meetings of the COA and BOD were approved for October 16 and 17, 2017, respectively, at Puritan Reformed Theological Seminary in Grand Rapids, MI.
Andrew Zeller closed the meeting in prayer.

